Peace be with you, brothers and sisters in Christ
Everything is refreshed and rejuvenated at the beginning of a new year. The coming of 2016
brings with it many new projects. Rev. Fung and I were invited to speak at evangelical meetings
at different churches in Honolulu. We were particularly thankful to the Lord to have among us
Jack and Virginia Lee to share their life testimony. Four years ago they were there on their
second honeymoon when they were suddenly faced with a moment of life and death. By the
grace of God, however, Virginia was miraculously rescued from the brink of death. Although
she still has to struggle to call Jack by name today, her prayers in public at the meetings have
moved many hearts. During these meetings, numerous people have made their decisions and
many more have renewed their faith to follow Christ. Far East Broadcasting has put together
their testimony in CD and in print forms. You are welcome to request for a copy.
After the evangelical meetings in Honolulu, there was a five-day international conference of Far
East Broadcasting in Indonesia. This was a gathering of about eighty supervisors and coworkers from around the world. The main theme was to make full use of the multiple media to
broadcast the gospel of salvation in this era of ever-evolving technology. Far East Broadcasting
of Canada saw this opportunity ten years ago to introduce new forms of media into the
broadcasting of the gospel. At that time, it put forth a new and challenging slogan. A suggestion
was made to change the organization’s slogan from “Christ to the World by Radio” to “Christ to
the World by Media”. After many years of study and discussion, the international conference
this year has finally affirmed unanimously the change of the slogan. The term “media” is very
widely used these days. It is a very fitting word for the attitude that we should have in spreading
the gospel. As Paul said: "We must use all wisdom” to spread the word of God. Far East
Broadcasting is no longer broadcasting with a single media of radio. It has evolved into a
ministry that broadcast via multi-media. The Lord has blessed us by revealing His work in this
new development. From China alone, we have received over 20 million responses in the past
year.
Statistics are only indicators. What we are most concerned about is whether God is using this
work. No matter how cutting-edge science and technology may be, or how skillful is our work,
our effort will be expended in vain without the presence of the Lord in what we do. Our
European colleagues brought to the International Congress a far-sighted vision for which we are
most thankful to the Lord. They have opened up two brand new countries as their new focus to
bring the gospel. Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan are two countries adjacent to China. They were
previous a part of Russia before the disintegration of the U.S.S.R. Everyone at the Conference
vowed to fully support the need to bring the gospel to these two countries. In addition to prayer,
there will be support in finances, equipment and human resources. From this I see the
leadership in the colleagues of Far East Broadcasting at this pivotal time. Everyone tries the
best to deliver the voice of God to the ears of man, regardless of national boundaries or race.
Our hearts are completely filled with gratitude when we see how God has greatly blessed this
gospel broadcasting ministry in the past 67 years.

The Conference has made me fully understand the importance of working hard while there is
daylight. If you have paid attention to China’s policy on religion, you will notice the
continuously tightening in many aspects. New legislation has been put in place to regulate the
domestic internet publishers. Under these new regulations, no one can operate a publishing
business without prior permission. In other words, internet activities without prior approval are
illegal activities. The purpose is to supervise and control the content on the internet. Christian
web pages will very likely bear the brunt of this change. In recent years, Far East Broadcasting
has taken many positive steps to develop internet broadcasting, including broadcasting via
smartphones, information on stored memory, and so on ..., culminating in responses in excess of
20 million times every year. The work of Far East Broadcasting ministry will be greatly
affected by this new policy. We can only continue to look to God in the belief that He holds the
power over any regime. May God keep the future development of Far East Broadcasting to
bring the gospel to all nations!

The “Holy Covenant" DVD series is a part of the “Holy Covenant” ministry. Through hard
work and your support over the years, these DVD’s have become training material for lay
leaders in different churches. We are thankful that by the grace of God the use of the "Holy
Covenant" by churches in China continues to multiply. The "Theology of the Holy Covenant”
course will be available in Romania in Eastern Europe by May this year. Please pray for the
work of this ministry. Remember also the Chinese churches in Eastern Europe so that they may
grow by the grace of God with limited resources for the nurturing of lay people.

Rev. Edwin Tsang

